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                                 EL CAMINO COLLEGE

Office of the Vice President - Administrative Services

                                  MINUTES

CITIZENS’ BOND OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

May 26, 2004

PRESENT:

__x__ Leandro Carde
     

  ___x_ Robert Hammond
     
 ___x_ Raymond Roney

__x__ Luke Freiburghouse
     
  ___x_ Mary Ann Keating
     
 ___x_ Nina Velasquez

__x__ Don Greco

  
  ___x_ Mark Marion


 ___x_ Kurt Weideman

Also Attending:  Bob Gann, Ann Garten, Vic Hanson, David L. Miller, Angela Simon

Open Meeting:  The meeting was called to order at 8 a.m.  Members and attendees introduced themselves.  Luke Freiburghouse, the new student representative, introduced himself and gave a brief review of his background.  

Minutes:  The minutes of April 21 were approved.  

Tour of Natural Science Project:   The group was taken on a guided tour of the completed part of the Natural Science project (Phase 1).   The group was reminded that the Natural Science project is   only partially a bond project.  Comments:

· Thanks to CW Driver for the tour.  

· If that’s the management style, it’s impressive.  

· Very impressive.   Too bad the public can’t see it.  It would quell any reservations people might have about how the money is being spent because it is clearly well spent.  

· It looks elegant.

Bob Gann noted that a tour of the area is offered on the last Friday of every month at 2 p.m.; however, so far attendance has been low. 

Ann Garten reported that the Daily Breeze did a story on the project at the beginning of the construction process, and they will do an update after school starts.  The idea is to take the readers through the various stages of the project so they can follow the progress.

Measure “E” Agenda:  It was noted that Item C (under the Information section) should have appeared under the Approval section.  Also noted:

· The $1.4 million in Library and Technology funds will probably have to be rebudgeted for next year.  Much of the carry forward relates to Information Technology Service (ITS) items.  ITS is currently severely understaffed, so it can’t be done this year.  The servers the Distance Education program wants to bring in house and the integrated library system will also require ITS support that it cannot currently provide.  

· Approximately $10 million of the total $394 million has been spent.

· A lighting upgrade for the Campus Theater was approved.

· There was discussion at the last meeting of the Board Trustees about the dramatic increase in construction prices.  This is attributed to a number of factors, including all the bond measures that have passed statewide, the fact that China is buying a lot of steel to rebuild Beijing for the Olympic games, and the rebuilding projects that need to be done in Iraq.  All of this is contributing to a spiraling inflation rate, which will need to be addressed.  Measures may include revising the Facilities Master Plan for next year.

· Kurt Weideman noted the underexpenditure and asked to be kept up to date.

· Nina Velasquez asked about who makes the final design decision for buildings.  Bob Gann reported that it is a consensus of various consulting groups which then goes to the President for approval.  Vic Hanson noted that the Standards Handbook guides many of the decisions regarding exterior appearance, etc.  

· Mark Marion commended the college for singling out change orders on the agenda.  Even though there are currently no change orders, Vic Hanson noted that there will be change orders in the future.  The offices on the south side of the Natural Science building are an example of a major change order.  When the state originally approved the building, it was only going to fund health and safety items.  It wasn’t until after the bond was passed that the college was able to get reimbursed (via change order) for the construction of the offices.

Schedule of Future Meetings:  Members were congratulated for their near perfect attendance at meetings.  In order to accommodate requests for alternate meeting times, the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, August 3, at 3 p.m.   Agenda items will include the Annual Report schedule and choosing auditors.

Open Discussion:  Angela Simon, (president of the American Federation of Teachers) asked if faculty offices for the Natural Science project were bond funded.  She reported that some faculty members are upset that they will have to share offices in the new buildings.  

It was noted that more than half are funded by capital construction funds from the State, but some are supplemented by bond funds.  Regarding assigned occupancy, Bob Gann reported that this will be addressed in the Campus Standards Handbook.  He also noted that a survey was done, and the combination of some shared and some single offices in the Natural Science buildings reflects the results of this survey.  

Public Comment

· Natural Science Project:  Classes will be held in the new building beginning June 21.  Phase 2 is expected to run from July 1 – December 31.  The modular labs will need to be converted to regular classrooms (bond funds) for future relocations.

· Humanities Project:  The architects are currently working on the design with various campus groups.  Then a contractor will be chosen.  The review by the State architect takes six months, during which they give feedback to the project architects.  It is anticipated that a set of drawings should be approved and ready to bid in July of 2005.  

· Electrical System:  The primary electrical system needs to be replaced (bond funds), and this will impact the entire campus.

· Learning Resource Center (LRC):  The money for this project (from the recently approved bond measure) will probably be available in August.  It is hoped that a recommendation can be made to the Board in September, after which there is a six-to-nine month design process, and then the six-month review by the State architect.  If the State provides the money on time, completion is expected in the latter part of 2006.  

Don Greco noted that six months seems rather long for the State architect to complete his/her portion of the process.  Bob Gann agreed and noted that it is especially frustrating because the college has to pay for this review service, and prices can escalate during this long wait.  He reported that the State is taking steps to farm out some of the work to private firms; however, the effort is not adequate for the need.  Ann Garten noted that there is a bill in the legislature that will make some changes to shorten the process, but it hasn’t passed yet.  Bob reported that this bill would put the college on same footing as private companies.

· Web Page:  Ann Garten reported that she has received all the materials and is working on the Web page. 

Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 9:27 a.m. 

PURPOSE:  To inform the public concerning bond revenue expenditures and to actively “review and report” on the expenditure of these funds.  (Ed. Code sec. 15278(a)
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